Asia Equity Markets: Solid
Economic
Growth
Versus
Political Risk
Asian economies have begun the year with continued solid – and
in some cases robust –performance. Yet the major Asian stock
markets have diverged, with some significantly outperforming
and others underperforming. In this note we focus on Japan,
China, and India.
As this note was written, President Trump announced his
administration’s intention to impose tariffs on $450 billion
of Chinese imports, lodge a WTO dispute against China, and
impose restrictions on Chinese investments in the US. Global
markets tumbled last Thursday and Friday as fears of a world
trade war surged. We share those fears, regretting that the
Trump administration had not done as US allies had urged and
taken a less risky, multilateral approach, which would have
had a better chance of success. Then China responded in a
surprisingly moderate way, and over the weekend the US
reported that positive talks with China were underway. Also,
an important bilateral trade agreement was announced between
the US and South Korea, covering steel, autos, and other
areas. In addition the European Union, Brazil, and Argentina
were exempted from the steel and aluminum tariffs, joining
Canada, Mexico, and Australia in that regard. Global equity
markets, including those in Asia, recovered since the weekend
as fears of a trade war have receded. They then declined
again, this time on concerns about the technology sector. We
will be writing separately on global markets and trade
developments.
While all the stock markets in Asia together do not reach the
size of the US equity market, some of them are quite large.
Using data provided by the World Federation of Exchanges for

year-end 2016 domestic market capitalization (reported in
millions of US dollars), China’s equity markets, at $7,311,460
million, are the region’s largest. Japan’s equity market is
second largest, at $4,955,300 million. Hong Kong’s market, at
$3,193,235 million, is third, with fourth place India being
very close at $3,106,267 million. Fifth and sixth largest are
Australia, at $1,268,494 million, and Taiwan, at $928,366
million. It is noteworthy that the aggregate capitalization of
China, Hong Kong, and Taiwan’s markets is about the same as
the aggregate capitalization of all the European equity
markets.
The Japanese economy has looked relatively robust in the first
quarter, although the pace of improvement in business
conditions appears to have moderated somewhat. In the
manufacturing sector, output, new orders, and employment
growth rates have all slowed. Looking ahead, firms are
anticipating increased skill shortages in a very tight labor
market. Yet according to the HIS Markit Japan Business Outlook
for February, firms are optimistic about demand growth and
profits and expect to increase their workforce numbers and
capital expenditures. Despite some slowing in the first
quarter, then, overall economic growth for the calendar year
2018, as measured by real GNP, could well surpass the 2017
pace, 1.8% versus 1.7%. While these growth rates look quite
modest compared to those of many other advanced countries,
they represent full-capacity growth for Japan, with its aging
population. The forthcoming March Bank of Japan Tankan report
should give further information as to whether business
sentiment is becoming more negative.
The slight slowing recently in the still strong pace of
economic activity in Japan probably is not the most important
negative factor affecting business and equity market
sentiment. Rather it has been the political storm winds
confronting Prime Minister Abe and concerns about whether his
economic policy, “Abenomics,” which has been very beneficial

for the Japanese economy, is now at risk. The so-called
Moritomo Gakuen scandal, which involved possible political
influence exerted by Prime Minister Abe’s wife in a land deal,
worsened when it was reported that Ministry of Finance
officials admitted to a cover-up attempt by altering public
documents. Abe’s voter support, as indicated by several polls,
plummeted with this news; and fears grew that Abe might be
forced out of office. Should that happen, he would very likely
be followed by a more fiscally conservative successor. Abe’s
expansive economic policies probably would not continue.
This is a risk confronting Japanese markets, and it is still
evolving. However, we have not yet altered our base-case
assumption that Abe will survive politically and be able to
win his LDP Party’s leadership election in September.
Moreover, and perhaps more importantly, the governor of the
Bank of Japan has been reappointed to a second five-year term,
along with two deputy governors, Masayoshi Amamiya and
Masazumi Wakatabe. The three share a strong determination to
continue the Bank’s reflationist policy, which has been the
most effective element in Abenomics. A continuing feature of
that policy is the Bank’s periodic significant purchases of
Japanese equity ETFs in addition to bonds. ETF purchases by
the Bank in March have been at a record level.
Last week Japanese equity markets joined the global market
pullback in response to increased fears of a possible trade
war. Foreign investors were reported to have sold over 2
trillion yen of Japanese stocks during the week.The iShares
MSCI Japan ETF, EWJ, fell about as much as the 3.8% drop in
the benchmark MSCI All Country Ex United States ETF, ACWX and
is participating in this week’s global recovery. Before last
week, Japan’s equity markets had been underperforming other
Asian markets since the beginning of the year, with EWJ’s
increasing barely 0.025%, compared with the 4.29% gain for the
iShares MSCI All Country Asia ex Japan ETF, AAXJ. The
political scandal, the softness in some economic indicators,

and the almost 7% year-to-date strengthening of the yen have
all been headwinds. We are maintaining our Japan positions in
our International and Global portfolios, as we anticipate
stronger economic performance in the coming months and a
continuation of Abe’s and the Bank of Japan’s expansionist
economic policies.
China, Asia’s largest economy, continues to expand at a rapid
rate, contrary to predictions by some for a sharp slowdown.
China’s macroeconomic fundamentals remain robust. Economic
growth has accelerated in the opening months of this year and
looks likely to average 6.7% for the year, just slightly below
last year’s 6.9% pace and above the government’s target of
6.5%. Strong global trade momentum will permit exports to
continue to support the economic expansion. The government is
taking measures to gain better control over excessive credit
growth and to reduce financial risks, which have been an area
of concern. Yi Gang, China’s new central bank chief, has
stressed his intention to address the challenge of the high
debt levels of state-owned companies, local governments, and
households. Reforms to further open the economy to promote
competition and to cut excess capacity are continuing.
Up to last week’s global equity tumble, China’s stock markets
had been outperforming strongly this year. For example, the
iShares MSCI China ETF, MCHI, was up 8.5% year-to-date. Last
week it dropped 7.5% in the wake of Trump’s announcement of
trade measures against China. This week China’s stocks joined
in the recovery as trade war fears eased but then joined the
tech sector swoon that started in the US.
India’s economy is likewise expanding rapidly. Indeed, it led
the globe in the final quarter of 2017 with a growth rate of
7.2%, an expansion to which all sectors except mining
contributed. The economy is recovering from a marked slowdown
in the first half of 2017, triggered by a new goods and
services tax and the government’s demonetization action in
November 2016, which required most cash holdings to be

deposited at banks. The latter move was intended to reduce
India’s huge informal economy. Growth in the first half of
this year looks likely to accelerate further to a 7.8% annual
pace and then possibly moderate to a 7.6% rate in the second
half of the year and in 2019. This growth performance would
still lead the globe.
There have been some indications that business confidence
among Indian firms softened in the first quarter, despite the
strong macroeconomic prospects. That may have been one factor
behind the underperformance of India’s equity markets in the
first quarter. The iShares MSCI India ETF, INDA, was down 5.4%
year-to-date before last week, when it lost an additional
2.8%. Probably more important was the unexpected return of the
long-term capital gains tax in the budget. Also, there was a
major fraud case involving the second largest state-run bank.
This scandal countered the positive effects on market
sentiment of a $32 billion capital infusion for state-run
banks. We are maintaining our India
International and Global portfolios.
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We are also our maintaining our positions in the iShares MSCI
All Country Asia ex Japan ETF, AAXJ. This ETF provides wide
exposure to Asia, excluding Japan and Australia. Over the past
12 months, including this year’s volatile period, this ETF
gained 19.9%, much better than the benchmark ACWX’s gain of
12.2%. The country weights in AAXJ for the top six markets are
China, 39%; South Korea, 17.5%; Taiwan, 13%; India, 10%; Hong
Kong, 5.75%; and Singapore, 4%. Note that China’s 39% weight
appears to consist of about 7% Chinese firm stocks listed in
Mainland China markets and 32% Chinese firm stocks listed in
Hong Kong. We use this ETF to add to our China market exposure
while diversifying risk. In last week’s market swoon, the
positions in less volatile markets such as Taiwan, India, and
Hong Kong certainly helped moderate the fall in AAXJ. Going
forward, the substantial South Korea position should benefit
from the US–South Korea trade agreement and the appearance of

some easing of the political tension with North Korea.
Overall, Asian economies are likely to continue to play a
leading role in the global economic expansion, which we expect
to remain robust despite some recent signs of deceleration,
mostly due to seasonal and weather-related factors. Asian
equity markets should benefit from fundamental growth forces,
but individual national markets will continue to have
differing performances due to domestic developments. We expect
market volatility in the emerging markets of Asia to continue
to be relatively high.
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